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MULTIPLE MEANS OF ENGAGEMENT IN 
ELEMENTARY SOCIAL STUDIES 
Amanda Carter 

Templeton Unified School District 

Tanya Flushman 
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Abstract The purpose of this action research study was to determine if implementing select 
strategies from the Universal Design for Learning (UDL) framework would affect student 
engagement.  This study sought to answer the question: Can the implementation of the UDL 
framework positively impact student engagement in social studies instruction?  Two weeks of 
traditional instruction were followed by two weeks of instruction utilizing UDL strategies from 
Principle III: Promote Multiple Means of Engagement in a third grade classroom.  Data was collected 
both quantitatively and quantitatively and analyzed for changes and/or preferences in student 
engagement relating to instructional style.  Comparison of the traditional and UDL segments of 
instruction found that a larger percentage of students enjoyed and understood the UDL lessons 
based on student self-reports.  Behaviors of engagement were found to vary among individuals. 

 

Keywords: teacher action research, UDL, social studies 

 

 

Introduction 

Engagement is essential for student learning to take place, and, importantly, relates to how 
well students do in school. As Finn and Zimmer (2012) state, the connection between 
student engagement and academic achievement “is likely to be reciprocal, that is, high 
achievement is likely to promote continuing engagement and low achievement is likely to 
discourage further engagement” (p.123). These findings suggest the need for teachers to 
consider the importance of fostering student engagement in their classroom.   

Student engagement is commonly linked with interest (Fredericks, Blumenfeld, & Paris, 
2004; Spencer, 2011; CAST, 2011) and social studies, in particular, has been shown to leave 
students disinterested (Zhao and Hoge, 2005). While interest is only one of many factors 
affecting engagement, it presents the problem: what if the student is not interested? In a 
survey of student interest by subject matter in kindergarten through fifth grade, Zhao and 
Hoge (2005, p.220) found “students almost universally hold negative attitudes toward social 
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studies,” which was consistent with previous research findings (Marks, 2000; Schug, 1984). 
Based upon student and teacher questionnaire responses in their study on perceptions and 
understandings of social studies, Zhao and Hoge concluded that students have little 
understanding of social studies content or the importance of learning the subject. The 
literature also reports that reading and math requirements at the elementary level leave 
teachers little time to provide quality social studies instruction, leaving the subject 
marginalized (Boyle-Baise, 2012; Hammond & Manfra, 2009; Zhao & Hoge, 2005). For these 
reasons, the pedagogies supporting elementary social studies implementation may be in 
need of transformation.  

 

The following study seeks to investigate student engagement in social studies through the 
implementation of strategies within the UDL framework. Universal Design for Learning 
(UDL) is a framework that allows for curriculum access to all learners by providing multiple 
means of representation, expression, and engagement (CAST, n.d.). This study focuses 
specifically on strategies within UDL’s third principle, Provide Multiple Means of 
Engagement. It is our hypothesis that employing UDL strategies (referred to in the 
framework as checkpoints) within instruction will improve teaching practice by allowing the 
lead author to address the needs of the widest possible span of learners. Therefore, the 
research question is: How can the implementation of the UDL framework positively impact 
student engagement in social studies instruction? 

 

Literature Review 

Student Engagement.  In the 1980s, student engagement became a greatly debated topic in 
education as a possible explanation for high rates of students dropping out of school (Finn & 
Zimmer, 2012). Theorists, such as Jeremy Finn, developed models to explain the relationship 
between engagement and student achievement (Finn, 1989). It has been found across 
empirical studies that student engagement is linked to learning and positive educational 
outcomes, such as graduating from high school (Finn & Zimmer, 2012; Marks, 2000; Rock, 
2005). 

 

The term ‘student engagement’ encompasses both observable and non-observable 
behaviors. Helen Marks (2000) describes engagement as “the attention, interest, 
investment, and effort students expend in the work of learning” (p. 155). More specifically, 
Marks further describes engagement from a developmental perspective as a “growth-
producing activity through which the individual allocates attention in active response to the 
environment” (p. 155). Influencing variables on engagement include student choice, 
reducing threat for students, and rewarding student effort in addition to skill (Spencer, 
2011). 

 

Certainly, more abstract variables such as belonging factor into how engaged children are in 
schooling (Finn, 1989). Jeremy Finn (1989) composed a theory known as the Participation-
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Identification model, which he outlined in his seminal work, Withdrawing from School. 
While his work was originally created to explain why students drop out of school (Finn, 
1989), his Participation-Identification model has since been used by researchers to support 
the importance of student engagement in the classroom (Finn & Zimmer, 2012; Marks, 
2000). This model is comprised of two components: a student’s identification with school 
and their participation in school activities. Finn states, “students who identify with school 
have an internalized conception of belongingness… [and] value success in school-relevant 
goals” (p. 123). The second component of Finn’s model, active participation, which for the 
context of this paper will be used synonymously with student engagement, is defined as 
“the essential condition for formal learning to occur” (p. 133). Together, the affective factor 
of identification and the behavioral factor of participation make up a student’s overall 
school experience (Marks, 2000).  

 

Observable behaviors that students display while positively engaged in their learning 
include, but are not limited to, responding to the teacher, following directions, being 
prepared for class, and raising a hand to ask and answer questions (Finn, 1989; Guardino & 
Fullerton, 2010). Finn and Zimmer (2012) expand on these examples to include “the 
everyday tasks needed for learning,” such as attending class, completing in-class and 
homework assignments, and generally holding a positive attitude about school (p. 98).  

 

Clearly, engagement encompasses both observable and non-observable behaviors. 
However, in previous research, the factors that were found to positively impact engagement 
were school-based, within the control of the teacher and/or school. This includes such 
conditions as a student’s positive orientation toward school, authentic learning tasks, a 
positive and safe school and classroom environment, high expectations held of the students, 
and parental engagement (Marks, 2000).  

 

In fact, teacher actions play a crucial role in the engagement of students (Baker, Clark, 
Maier, & Viger, 2008; Skinner & Belmont, 1993). Baker, Clark, Maier, and Viger (2008) state 
that a teacher’s classroom management can impact a student’s academic engagement as 
well. The elements that comprise classroom management include consistent routines, 
consequences for non-compliance, and holding high expectations for students (Baker et al., 
2008). Marks (2000) adds that, in addition to classroom management, a positive school 
environment, including set expectations for respect, fairness, and safety, impacts student 
engagement as well. These factors allow students to take responsibility for their own 
learning, therefore empowering them and intrinsically motivating them, and ultimately 
keeping them engaged (CAST, n.d.; Katz, 2013; Spencer, 2011). 

 

Student engagement in the classroom has been found to have a direct correlation to 
student learning and academic achievement (Finn, 1989; Finn & Zimmer, 2012; Marks, 
2000). In a review of numerous studies exploring the relationships between student 
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engagement and educational outcomes, Finn and Zimmer (2012) reported that “Students 
across grade levels who exhibit academic engagement behaviors, such as paying attention, 
completing homework and coming to class prepared, and participating in academic 
curricular activities, achieve at higher levels than their less academically engaged peers” (p. 
107). Examples of academic achievement measures in these studies include subject matter 
achievement tests and teacher-reported rating scales. 

 

Engagement in the Subject of Social Studies.  The historical approach to social studies 
education presents many challenges for students. First, social studies texts can be difficult 
for students to comprehend because they present substantial amounts of information at 
one time, incorporate a great deal of academic vocabulary, and are often written above 
grade level (Ogle, Klemp, & McBride, 2007; Bouck, Courtad, Heutsche, Okolo, & Englert, 
2009). Additionally, these texts often contain information that students are not able to 
connect to, do not find relevant to themselves, and present concepts of which students 
have no prior knowledge, such as foreign cultures and historical time periods (Henning & 
Bell, 2011; Ogle et al., 2007). Finally, many teachers use lecture as a traditional format for 
teaching social studies, which places “less emphasis on higher-order thinking skills…[and] 
demands greater oral comprehension and processing skills” (Bouck et al., 2009, p. 15). Such 
demands make social studies an appropriate subject for UDL implementation (Bouck et al., 
2009).   

 

Studies have shown student attitudes toward social studies as either negative or indifferent 
at both the elementary and secondary levels (Zhao & Hoge, 2005; Marks, 2000; Schug, 
1984). From their study on K-5 students in Georgia regarding students’ attitude toward and 
understanding of the importance of social studies, Zhao and Hoge found that students best 
enjoyed subjects that were fun, challenging, and hands-on. Yet in contrast, most teachers in 
the study displayed an “over-reliance” on the textbook, which served as the main, if not 
sole, resource used in social studies instruction (p. 218). Zhao and Hoge’s study provides 
evidence for the traditional, text-based approach commonly seen in social studies 
classrooms, and the need for variety in educational methods to make material more 
interesting and relevant to students. Additionally, the literature provides alternative, 
student-friendly approaches, including technology integration, authentic learning, and 
student-created projects and these will now be discussed in further detail.  

 

Technology integration. Internet-based activities, including WebQuests, Internet workshops, 
access to primary source documents, and virtual field trips provide a wide array of 
opportunities for social studies educators (Henning & Bell, 2011; Ferster, Hammond, & Bull, 
2006; Frye, Trathen, & Koppenhaver, 2010; Stoddard, 2009). With the help of Web 2.0 tools 
such as blogs, wikis, and audio/ video creation and editing, students can also create 
products through which they can demonstrate their understanding of topics, and even share 
ideas with a wider audience than just their teacher and classmates (Frye et al.; Holcomb, 
Beal, & Lee, 2011).  
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Authentic learning. Authentic learning provides students with opportunities to engage with 
personally meaningful and real-world problems (Stoddard, 2009). One such example from 
Henning and Bell (2011) was a three-week unit that began with a teacher-created 
WebQuest, followed by classroom visits from community volunteers, and culminated with 
students volunteering in the community. The researchers found that the students were 
highly engaged throughout the project, which was an experience that could not be provided 
through a textbook (Henning & Bell, 2011).   

 

Student-created projects.   “Projects” is a broad term that can vary widely in meaning; 
however, this allows for teacher interpretation and adaptation to meet the needs of the 
content and his/her students. In Hammond and Manfra’s (2009) description of projects, 
they emphasize the importance of student choice, “allowing students to exercise their 
independence and increasing their engagement” (p. 171). The allowance for student choice 
is a key tenet within the UDL Principle III, Provide Multiple Means of Engagement (CAST, 
2011).  

 

The Universal Design for Learning Framework.  Traditional approaches to social studies 
instruction lack engaging methods and authentic opportunities for choice, and pedagogy to 
help children access the complex text of the discipline. Arguably, all of these variables create 
barriers to engagement and, ultimately, achievement. Universal Design for Learning (UDL) is 
a framework that promotes pedagogical choices that remove barriers to instruction making 
it a promising approach for innovative social studies instruction.  UDL began in the field of 
architecture as an approach to designing public spaces in order to ensure that they were 
accessible to everyone (Courey, Tappe, Siker, & LePage, 2013). As a response to the growing 
concept of special education inclusion in the 1990s, the UDL framework was created to 
make curriculum accessible for students with exceptionalities (Edyburn, 2010; Rao, Ok, & 
Bryant, 2014). Technology has many affordances that promote the flexibility and 
adaptability UDL espouses. As such, thoughtful technology integration to provide curricular 
access to all students is often associated with UDL implementation. All classrooms are 
inherently diverse, as each is comprised of a different combination of individual learners; 
therefore, the UDL framework is appropriate to use in the general education classroom in 
addition to special education and inclusive classrooms (CAST, n.d.; Katz, 2013; Spencer, 
2011).     

 

As previously mentioned, the goal of UDL is to minimize barriers and maximize learning for 
all students. The framework was designed based on the brain’s broad networks of 
recognition, skills/strategies, and caring/prioritizing (CAST, n.d.). The UDL framework 
consists of three pillars based upon these networks: representation, action/expression, and 
engagement (CAST, n.d.; Courey et al., 2013). This study focuses on the principle of 
engagement, the affective dimension of learning. Courey et al. found UDL allows for a focus 
on engagement by “stimulating students’ interest and motivation to learn through creative, 
hands-on, and meaningful instruction” (p. 10).  More work supports the positive impact of 



THE JOURNAL OF TEACHER ACTION RESEARCH 124 
 

 

Journal of Teacher Action Research - Volume 6, Issue 2, Spring 2020, <practicalteacherresearch.com>, ISSN # 2332-2233 © JTAR. All Rights  

 

UDL on student engagement (Katz, 2013; Spencer, 2011). Katz performed a mixed-methods 
study to determine whether or not there was a significant difference in students’ 
engagement after implementation of the Three Block Model of Universal Design for 
Learning, a model designed to aide teachers in using UDL strategies effectively in their 
classrooms (Katz, 2013).  Teachers of the treatment classes had received training on the 
Three Block Model of UDL instruction and control classes did not implement this model. It 
was found that the treatment group spent double the time actively engaged than the 
control group (Katz, 2013, p. 175). As previously discussed, factors that influence student 
engagement include real-life application tasks, effective learning time, flexible groupings, 
and student autonomy (Katz, 2013; Fredericks et al, 2004; Spencer, 2011). These factors are 
directly supported by the UDL guidelines within Principle III (Engagement), including 
Checkpoint 8.3, Foster collaboration and communication, Checkpoint 7.1, Optimize 
individual choice and autonomy, and Checkpoint 7.2, Optimize relevance, value, and 
authenticity.   

 

Overall, there were few empirical studies to be found specifically focused on the 
engagement of students during a social studies lesson, and even fewer (if any) as a result of 
the implementation of UDL strategies. This research, studying the effects of UDL 
implementation on student engagement in elementary social studies, will fill a gap that 
currently exists in social studies education literature. 

 

Methodology 

Project Design.  This action research project sought to identify how the implementation of 
UDL strategies affected student engagement in third grade social studies lessons. In order to 
best identify changes in student engagement as a result of UDL implementation, the study 
contrasted two weeks of traditional, text-based instruction with two weeks of instruction 
incorporating UDL strategies. The two contrasting styles of instruction took place in 
succession during a four-week social studies unit on citizenship and community in the lead 
author’s third grade classroom. The initial two weeks of instruction were designed based 
upon traditional instruction techniques. Resources for these lessons included texts from 
district-adopted ELA materials, site-wide social studies materials, and supplementary 
activities. 

 

The second two weeks of instruction were designed based upon the guidelines and 
checkpoints within Principle III of the UDL Framework: Provide Multiple Means of 
Engagement (CAST, 2011). Instruction focused on the following checkpoints: Optimize 
individual choice and autonomy (7.1), Optimize relevance, value, and authenticity (7.2), 
Foster collaboration and community (8.3), and Develop self-assessment and reflection (9.3) 
(CAST). The guiding question for students during this two-week period was “How can 
citizens make a difference in their community?” Students were tasked to design a project 
that would benefit their local community using their personal knowledge, interests, and 
information from the previous two weeks of instruction. In order to optimize individual 
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choice, students were able to choose whether they worked alone, with a partner, or in a 
group of three.  Additionally, students had individual choice in the final products that they 
would be creating to share their project idea with the class.   

 

Site and Participants.  The research site for this study was an intermediate elementary 
school serving grades 3-5 in a rural town in the West Coast region of the United States. The 
students at this site are primarily White and represent a variety of socio-economic levels. 
There were twenty-four third graders in the class, eleven boys and thirteen girls, aged eight 
and nine years old. Three students had IEPs (Individualized Education Plans), for whom 
there was a full-time classroom aide. There were no EL students in the class. Of the twenty-
four students, only nineteen participated in the study, as either the student or the parent 
declined participation.    

 

Data Collection and Analysis.  Multiple data points provide both broad and specific 
portrayals of the students and their engagement levels throughout the two contrasting 
styles of instruction. The instruments used for whole-class data collection included a 
teacher-created subject interest survey and exit tickets, while focal student data was 
collected through interviews and observations. 

 

Subject interest survey.  A brief subject interest survey (Appendix item A) was given prior to 
and after the action research study. This survey provided baseline data regarding students’ 
attitudes towards social studies in comparison to other subjects. The surveys were grouped 
based on students’ ranking of social studies for the purposes of focal student selection. 
Once the post-study surveys were collected, this data was entered into a spreadsheet to 
document differences by student between pre-study and post-study rankings. The ranking 
changes were analyzed within social studies to create the data shown below in the Findings 
section. 

 

Exit tickets. Exit tickets were used to track the interest level and content understanding of 
individual lessons throughout the four-week period. This exit ticket consisted of three 
pictorial choices (happy face, neutral face, sad face) for both enjoyment and understanding 
of that day’s lesson (Appendix item B). This data was collected to track whole-class levels of 
self-reported interest and content understanding throughout the study. Exit tickets were 
categorized and tallied each day they were given, then inputted into a spreadsheet. This 
data yielded patterns within categories, such as traditional vs. UDL instruction, or overall 
enjoyment vs. overall understanding.   

 

Qualitative data was collected from three focal students. These students were selected 
based on their attitudes toward social studies as reported in the pre-study survey. A 
representative sample was taken to ensure that target students best represented the range 
of learners in the class. In the pre-study survey, Mary ranked social studies as her favorite 
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subject (1), Nathan ranked it with a 4, and Kayla ranked it as her least favorite (5) (all 
student names are pseudonyms). 

 

Observations. The three focal students were observed a total of nine days across the sixteen 
days of instruction. On these days, three students were observed with notes taken on the 
observation protocol form throughout the lesson (Appendix item C). The observation 
protocol named five engaged behaviors and five disengaged behaviors. The listed behaviors 
of engagement and disengagement were selected to reflect portions of the Student 
Participation Questionnaire created by Finn, Folger, and Cox (Finn & Zimmer, 2012). 
Additionally, behaviors on the protocol were selected based on findings from literature on 
student engagement (Finn & Zimmer, 2012; Finn, 1989; Marks, 2000; Guardino & Fullerton, 
2010). An “other” category was provided for any task-specific engaged/ disengaged 
behaviors that might have been observed. The protocol form also included space for both 
observational and reflective notes in order to provide context for the observed behaviors 
for a given lesson.  

 

Data from the observation protocol forms was transcribed into a spreadsheet, one for each 
of the three students. Columns were designated for each item of engaged and disengaged 
behaviors, so that checked boxes could be indicated digitally. A column was also added to 
allow for written teacher comments. Data was examined for patterns between engaged and 
disengaged behaviors across students and within individuals, as well as among certain 
behaviors. 

 

Interviews.  The three focal students participated in brief interviews prior to beginning the 
unit and following its conclusion. From the first question (What is your favorite subject in 
school?), it was hoped to gain insight as to what subject matter, teaching style, or classroom 
environment was most meaningful to the student. In asking the second question (Do you 
like social studies?  What things do you like/ not like about it?), the authors aimed to 
understand student perceptions of social studies, and to get insight into content instruction 
that the student had received in the past.  Finally, the third question (In what ways do you 
learn best?) was an open-ended question that could provide more information about the 
learning preferences and experiences of the students. The post-unit interview consisted of 
the same three questions as the pre-unit interview, plus one additional question. In 
repeating the same questions, the authors sought to analyze changes in student responses 
to indicate a shift in perception of social studies and potentially the student’s self-awareness 
of their learning preferences. The fourth question was: “We’ve been studying citizenship 
and communities in social studies. Tell me about: a. your favorite activity, b. the lesson you 
learned the most from, and c. your least favorite activity.” This additional question sought 
feedback on the unit as a whole, as well as an indication of student preferences of either 
traditional or UDL-based instruction.   

 

Interview data (both pre- and post) was coded for three major themes: attitudes toward 
social studies, collaboration preference, and instructional style. Both inductive and 
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deductive coding procedures were utilized when analyzing the interview data (Miles, 
Huberman, & Saldana, 2014). During the process of deductive coding, potential themes 
were identified, but were later adjusted to best fit the data once it was collected. Subcodes 
were developed inductively once data had been collected and patterns began to arise 
naturally (Miles et al., 2014). 

 

Results 

Figures 1 and 2 show changes in how students ranked social studies (1 = favorite, 5 = least 
favorite) between the pre-unit and post-unit surveys. As indicated in Figure 1, 57.9% of the 
students ranked social studies in a higher position in the post-unit survey than they did in 
the pre-unit survey. Figure 2 shows the distribution of these students by the exact number 
of positions increased. Of those whose preferences increased, 45.4% ranked social studies 
one position higher than previous, and 54.5% increased the rank of social studies by two or 
more positions. Three students (15.8% of the population) ranked social studies in the same 
position on both the pre- and post- surveys. 26.3% of students decreased their ranking 
position of social studies from the pre-unit survey to the post-unit survey; however, it is 
important to note that rankings only dropped by one or two positions. For example, two 
students ranked social studies 5th in the pre-unit survey, and 1st in the post-unit survey, thus 
increasing by four positions. The opposite of this, a dramatic decrease in preference of 
social studies, did not occur. 

 

Figure 1. Change in student rankings of social studies as measured by pre- and post- subject 
interest survey data.  
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Figure 2. Distribution of student rankings of social studies as measured by pre- and post- 
subject interest survey data. 

 

Exit Tickets.  Student-reported exit ticket data showed that levels of both lesson enjoyment 
and understanding were elevated during the UDL period of instruction compared to the 
traditional instruction period. Self-reported enjoyment levels of the students were 10.5% 
higher during the UDL period of instruction. Students that ranked their enjoyment as 
“somewhat”, decreased by over half, falling from 17.1% to 8%. Similarly, the percentage of 
students that ranked their enjoyment as “poor” dropped from 3.4% during traditional 
instruction to 2% during UDL instruction. 

 

Overall, students self-reported slightly higher levels of understanding than enjoyment 
during both traditional and UDL instruction. However, similar trends can be seen in levels of 
understanding as those of enjoyment: there was an increase of “good” responses, and a 
significant decrease in “somewhat” responses. Self-reports of “good” understanding 
increased by 8.9%, and “somewhat” decreased by 8.4%, falling from 10.3% in traditional 
instruction to 1.9% in UDL instruction. Student ranking of “poor” understanding remained 
relatively unchanged, with 3.4% during traditional instruction, and 2.9% during UDL 
instruction. 

 

Interviews 



THE JOURNAL OF TEACHER ACTION RESEARCH 129 
 

 

Journal of Teacher Action Research - Volume 6, Issue 2, Spring 2020, <practicalteacherresearch.com>, ISSN # 2332-2233 © JTAR. All Rights  

 

Attitudes toward social studies.  Initial interview responses to the question “Do you like 
social studies?” were generally negative or uncertain. All three students’ responses were 
coded negatively, though two were additionally coded as unclear. Nathan’s responses were 
not unclear; he generally did not like social studies, particularly because “you have to write 
a lot,” and he disliked writing. Unclear responses from Mary and Kayla included “I don’t like 
how if we get something wrong, we have to do it again” and, “Sometimes you might get 
frustrated and you might have a temper tantrum.” Neither of these responses indicate that 
the student is specifically referencing social studies in either content or context. Additional 
responses that indicate an overall lack of previous social studies knowledge include, “I like 
the word” (referring to the term ‘social studies’). Kayla directly asserted a lack of familiarity 
with the subject, stating, “We haven’t really learned social studies.”   

 

In contrast, all three focal students responded with either all or partially positive remarks in 
the concluding interview. Such positive remarks included Kayla stating, “I like everything,” 
when asked what she did not like about social studies. Positive remarks also included 
references to the community project (part of the UDL instructional segment), such as, “You 
get to work with a partner,” and “You get to help the environment.” Nathan’s attitude 
toward social studies in the post-unit interview was slightly more positive than his initial 
because of his response that he “kind of” liked social studies, in comparison to initially “not 
really” liking social studies.   

 

Collaboration preference.  In the initial interviews, all three students indicated a preference 
for working with or learning from others. In her reasoning for why writing was her favorite 
subject, Kayla responded, “It’s fun to do with other friends.” When asked about ways in 
which they like to learn, Nathan stated that he learned from his friends, and Mary replied 
that she learned from family members, such as her sister. Additionally, Nathan stated that 
he also learned by reading non-fiction books. This response was coded for preferring to 
work/ learn independently. 

 

In the post-unit interviews, Nathan no longer mentioned working with others as a preferred 
method. When asked how he learned best, he said that he liked a quiet environment, and 
that “I usually work the best when I work alone, but sometimes if I can’t work alone, it 
doesn’t really help.” However, both girls responded positively in regard to working with 
partners in their post-unit interviews. The post-unit responses regarding collaboration 
preference aligned with the choices each student made while working on the community 
project. Nathan chose to complete the project by himself, while both Mary and Kayla chose 
to work with a partner.  

 

Instructional style. Student responses to question four of the post-unit interview were 
coded negatively and positively for both UDL and traditional styles of instruction. This 
question required students to reflect on the previous four weeks, including favorite and 
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least favorite activities. Kayla’s responses referred to activities from the traditional 
instruction segment as both her favorite and from which she learned the most, and she 
claimed to not have any least favorite activities. Nathan and Mary replied that “making the 
poster” was their favorite activity, which was positively coded for UDL. When asked about 
the activity from which he learned the most, Nathan responded, “I don’t really know.” 
Mary’s responses were coded both positively and negatively for UDL, as she cited activities 
from this segment for all three parts of the question; she did not refer to activities within 
the traditional segment at all. 

 

When reviewing the responses altogether, they can be organized by instructional style.  
Traditional instruction was referred to positively on two occasions and referred to 
negatively once. UDL instruction was mentioned positively three times, and negatively once. 
Individual preference and variation should be noted. There was some overlap, such as Mary 
and Nathan both referring to making posters as their favorite activity. On the other hand, an 
activity from the traditional instruction segment was cited by Kayla as her favorite activity, 
and by Nathan as his least favorite.  

 

Student Observations.  Engaged behaviors, and the percentage of lessons in which they 
were observed, varied by individual. Over the course of all nine observed lessons, Nathan 
and Mary did not display any disengaged behaviors. Furthermore, these two students were 
observed following directions in all observed lessons. Kayla followed directions in eight out 
of nine lessons. Mary was also observed asking and answering questions in all observed 
lessons. In contrast, Nathan displayed this behavior in only three out of eight observed 
lessons. Kayla displayed disengaged behaviors on two out of the nine observed days. On 
both occasions, the disengaged behaviors that she displayed were being distracted and 
disrupting the work of others. Of the five engaged behaviors listed on the protocol, Mary 
displayed an average of four engaged behaviors per lesson, and Nathan and Kayla each 
displayed an average of three engaged behaviors per lesson. 

 

Observational data on behavior also allowed the authors to determine how student 
behaviors relate to the ways in which they interact with others. For example, one of the 
engaged behaviors on the observation protocol was “interacts appropriately with peers for 
a given task.” Both Mary and Kayla were observed displaying this behavior in six of the nine 
observations, while Nathan displayed this behavior on only four of the eight days that he 
was observed. Teacher comments on the observational protocol were coded for working 
preferences as well. These comments were written notes that provided more detail and 
context regarding the student’s behaviors. Comments were made regarding Mary’s partner 
work in three of the nine observations, while none were made about her working 
independently. Comments were given about Kayla’s working with others three out of nine 
days, with one comment pertaining to Kayla working independently.  Conversely to the girls, 
comments regarding Nathan working with others were made only once, and comments 
regarding him working independently were made on three out of eight observations. 
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Discussion 

The focus of this study was to better understand how the implementation of UDL strategies 
impacted student engagement in social studies instruction. The findings showed an overall 
increase in student interest in social studies after implementation. Specifically, self-reports 
from students indicated higher levels of interest and understanding during the UDL segment 
of instruction when compared to the traditional segment of instruction. But what does that 
mean for engagement? 

 

In their article discussing the potential and evidence for student engagement, Fredericks, 
Blumenfeld, and Paris (2004) describe the concept of engagement as “theoretically messy” 
(p. 84). This ‘messiness’ has been attributed to engagement’s overlap with similar 
constructs, the breadth of the topic, and the difficulty in measuring the construct 
(Fredericks et al., 2004; Fredericks & McColskey, 2012). It was also difficult to measure 
student engagement in this study, even with the use of multiple methods, as the research 
suggested (Fredericks & McColskey, 2012). Based on the engaged behaviors listed on the 
observation protocol, it was challenging to discern the degree to which the individual was or 
was not truly engaged in the lesson. For example, Nathan followed directions during all 
eight observations, but was only observed asking and/or answering questions on three of 
those eight days. Does this mean he was not engaged the other five days, or is he simply a 
student that is less likely to contribute to class discussions? These types of “messy” 
questions presented themselves while reviewing the observation data. 

 

The data shows that students had higher levels of interest and enjoyment when the social 
studies lessons incorporated UDL strategies when compared with traditional instruction. 
Student interviews and observations suggest that a possible factor for increased interest 
and enjoyment was student choice regarding multiple aspects of their work, including 
collaboration preference and project selection. Providing such choices are strategies that 
support UDL Checkpoint 7.1, ‘Optimize individual choice and autonomy’. Personal choice 
has shown to increase motivation, perceived control, and confidence for a given task 
(Tafarodi, Mehranvar, Panton & Milne, 2002). These research-based conclusions support the 
results of this study. Conversely to the lessons in the UDL segment, the traditional 
instructional segment did not provide any room for personal choice; rather, students were 
given a directive regarding how a task must be completed. Student choice does not 
comprise the entirety of UDL’s principle of engagement, but it is a starting point for UDL 
implementation that provided a noticeable contrast to traditional instruction, to which 
students responded positively.  

 

Pre-study survey and interview data showed negative and unclear student perceptions of 
social studies, consistent with previous research (Zhao and Hoge, 2005; Marks, 2000; 
Governale, 1997; Schug, 1984). However, it is a possibility that students’ negative responses 
toward social studies were not all coming as a result of dislike, but rather a lack of 
knowledge of the topic. When administering both the interviews and the surveys, it was 
clear that some students did not have a clear understanding of what social studies was, and 
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even stated that they hadn’t learned it in previous years. Without insight from teachers at 
the primary grade levels, it is difficult to determine how much exposure to social studies 
these students received in earlier grades. The concept of social studies being left out of 
elementary curriculum due to the push for core subjects is not a new one, particularly in the 
primary grades (Boyle-Baise, 2012; Thornton & Houser, 1996; Zhao & Hoge, 2005). 
Therefore, it was encouraging to see multiple data measures (surveys and interviews) 
indicate a more positive attitude toward social studies at the conclusion of the four-week 
unit.  

 

Implications 

This research has made a case for the implementation of UDL practices, specifically within 
the principle of engagement, as a method to improve student engagement in elementary 
social studies. The lessons in which UDL strategies were used yielded a higher percentage of 
student enjoyment and understanding than lessons following traditional instructional 
practices.  Additionally, students indicated an increased preference for social studies after 
the conclusion of the four-week study. Finally, the observation of focal students led to a 
hypothesis that engagement presents itself differently across individuals. 
 
One clear takeaway from this study is the positive student response to the UDL strategies 
regarding choice and authenticity. Students most enjoyed the lessons in which they could 
choose how they learned (such as groupings) and which topic to further investigate. This 
element of providing choice can aide in a student’s confidence and motivation (CAST, 2011; 
Tafarodi et al., 2002), and for this reason, UDL checkpoint 7.1 would be a great start for 
other educators who wish to pursue the implementation of UDL in their classrooms. 

 

One limitation of this study was the relative homogeneity of the selected focus students.  
More varied data in terms of engaged and disengaged behaviors could have been seen had 
there been different students selected, or if more than three students had been selected for 
observation.  Based upon the selected focal students in this study, it was difficult to 
determine much of an increase in specific engaged behaviors observed between the 
traditional and UDL segments of instruction. Also, due to the lack of control group and 
researcher-created instruments, the generalizability of this work is limited. Despite these 
limitations, the knowledge of how to determine behaviors of engagement and the 
understanding that these observable behaviors are likely to differ between individuals is 
helpful in classroom practice.  

 
Conclusion  

Based on the outcomes of this study, further research is needed in the area of student 
engagement in elementary social studies. This study showed an overall increase in student 
interest in social studies, specifically with higher levels of enjoyment when UDL strategies 
were employed. However, interest and enjoyment are not the only factors of student 
engagement. We believe the areas of specific, observable behaviors of engagement warrant 
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further study, as that data was the least decipherable from this research. Additionally, this 
study did not examine engagement data with academic outcomes, which is important to 
consider before generalizing positive results. 

 

It is our hope that this research provides new avenues and insights into engagement 
strategies for elementary students, particularly in the subject of social studies. The question 
of how to best engage students will continue to be a question with no single right answer, 
as all students are unique learners. Elementary classrooms are going to continue to house a 
population of students with highly diverse needs. Designed for the purpose of meeting the 
needs of all learners, the strategies of the Universal Design for Learning Framework are one 
set of tools that a teacher can employ when setting themselves the task of improving 
student engagement. 
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Appendix A:  Subject Interest Survey 
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Appendix B:  Daily Student Exit Ticket 
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Appendix C:  Student Observation Protocal 
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